COMHAIRLE CONTAE ÁTHA CLIATH THEAS

SOUTH  DUBLIN  COUNTY  COUNCIL

	Minutes of South Dublin County Council Annual Budget Meeting held on 

21st December  2010



PRESENT

	Councillors
	Councillors

	Brophy, C.
	Keating, D.

	Coburn, E.
	Kenny, G.

	Corr, M.
	King, C.

	Crowe, S.
	Lahart, J.

	Cosgrave, P.
	Lavelle, W.

	Delaney, T.
	Lawlor, B.

	Dowds, R.
	Looney, D.

	Duff, M.
	McDonagh, M.

	Gilligan, T.
	Maloney, E.

	Jones, C.
	O’Connell, G.

	Keane, C.
	Tuffy, E.

	Kearns, P.
	


OFFICIALS PRESENT

	County Manager
	J. Horan

	Directors / Heads of Function


	P. Poole, C. Henehan, T. Walsh, J. Walsh, F. Nevin, B. Coman, 

	Financial Accountant
	P. McLoughlin

	Accountant
	S. Dunne 

	County Librarian
	G. Byrne

	Senior Engineers
	J. McLoughlin, L. Magee

	Senior Executive Officers
	M. Maguire,  L. Kelly, , P. Murphy, H. Hogan, J. Quinlivan, Conor Lehane, Maire Ni Dhomhnaill, E. O’ Gorman

	Senior Parks Superintendent
	B. Sheehan

	Administrative Officers
	J. Kilgarriff, M. Kelly

	A/Administrative Officer
	M. O’Neill, S. Kelly, B. Martin

	Clerical Officer
	M. Dunne

	IT Support
	C. Whelan, S. Lee


The Mayor, Councillor E. Maloney presided.
At the commencement of the meeting County Manager Joe Horan, on his own behalf and on behalf of the management and staff, extended sympathies to the bereaved families of employees who had sadly passed away in recent days.
H1
CONSIDERATION OF THE ANNUAL BUDGET FOR THE FINANCIAL YEAR ENDING 31st DECEMBER 2011
Mr. Horan delivered a presentation on the general and background issues affecting the preparation of the budget and of strategies to be addressed during the coming year, including a recommendation to reduce the ARV by 
- 0.6% to 0.166, and of proposals to decrease the burden on local business.

Mr. Horan referred to the budget book circulated and the fact that existing division / programme structures do not mirror the restructuring which has taken place within the organization, and advised that the budget preamble reflects the various directorates and Directors of Services / Heads of Function.   He recommended that in considering the Annual Budget 2011 the running order would be as follows:  
· Ms. C. Henehan, Head of Finance will introduce Budget 2011

· DIVISION A - HOUSING and parts of D & F will be presented by Billy Coman, Director of Housing, Social and Community Development

(Budget Book 2011 pages 11-29, Division A page 79 – 83, part of Division D pages 93 – 97, and part of Division F pages 104 – 108.)

· DIVISION B - ROAD TRANSPORT & SAFETY, parts of D & F will be presented by Jim Walsh, Director of Roads, Development & Parks

(Budget Book 2011 pages 30 – 39, Division B pages 84 – 88, part of Division D pages 93 – 97, and part of Division F pages 104 – 108.)

· DIVISION D will be presented by Frank Nevin, Director of Land Use, Economic and Transport Planning  (Budget Book 2011 pages 47-48, Division D part of, pages 93 – 97.)

· DIVISION C – WATER SERVICES AND DIVISION E – ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION parts of G & H will be presented by Philomena Poole, Deputy Manager and Director of Environment. (Budget Book 2011 pages 40 – 46, Division C, pages 89 – 92, Division E pages 98 – 103, parts of Division G pages 109 – 113 and parts of Division H pages 114 – 118.)

· DIVISION F – LIBRARY SERVICES will be presented by Teresa Walsh, Director of Corporate Services, Human Resources and Library Services. (Budget Book 2011 pages 49 – 61 parts of Division F pages 104 – 108.)

· DIVISION G - AGRICULTURE, EDUCATION, HEALTH & WELFARE   AND    DIVISION H - MISCELLANEOUS SERVICES will be presented by Clodagh Henehan, Head of Finance (Budget Book 2011, parts of Division G pages 109 – 113, parts of Division H pages 114 – 118.)

It was subsequently agreed that management would answer questions pertaining to their respective directorates as opposed to going through each slide.
The Annual Budget for the financial year ending 31st December 2011, which had been circulated, was introduced by Ms. C. Henehan, Head of Finance with reference to the prescribed statutory periods for adoption of Budget 2011 as notified by Circular Letter Fin 09/2010 and 10/2010 LGF General Purpose Grant Allocations 2011.  
Proposed income and expenditure on the following divisions was NOTED.
	Divisions
	2011 Expenditure

€
	2011 

Income

€

	A Housing & Building
	51,076,300
	47,930,700

	B Road Transport & Safety
	27,941,700
	6,352,100

	C Water Services
	34,119,800
	8,059,800

	D Development Management
	13,294,400
	2,685,100

	E Environmental Services
	60,820,000
	22,979,400

	F Recreation and Amenity
	32,069,000
	5,420,800

	G Agriculture, Education, Health & Welfare
	7,220,900
	5,987,700

	H Miscellaneous Services
	22,474,200
	2,892,700

	
	249,016,300
	102,308,300

	
	
	

	
	
	

	LGF
	
	21,710,000

	Comm Rates
	
	124,998,000

	
	
	


DIVISION A – HOUSING & BUILDING
The following queries were raised 

The Mayor queried the proposed increase of €2 per unit on rents and suggested that this be revisited especially in light of the recent national budget.
Councillor C King expressed the view that he could not support any increase in rents, but fully welcomed the inclusion of €1m for window replacement.
Councillor C. Keane queried the significant increase in agency and recoupable services and expressed anger at the decision by the Department of Education and Skills not to support the recently set up Children’s Committee. 
Councillor E. Coburn queried the increase in miscellaneous expenses which were €100,000 in the 2010 Revised Budget yet were inserted in the 2011 budget at €400,000.
Mr B Coman, Director of Housing and Social Development responded to the Members’ queries stating that 
· the proposed rent increase will be reviewed in the New Year to ascertain if further efficiencies can be achieved in order to hold off on the intended increase and that he would report back to Members early in 2011.  
· the agency and recoupable costs is as a result of increased inspections of private rented dwellings and the fact that 60% of housing applicants were on RAS housing supplement.  
· Childrens’ Services Committee: this issue had been raised at National level and by the County Development Board.  
· increases in miscellaneous costs are mainly attributable to providing temporary support accommodation for the homeless and the three year programme associated with provision of suitable facility. Mr. Coman confirmed that this code (Account Element 99000) has been historically used to reflect this expenditure as the type of expenditure under homeless could be in a number of areas. 

The County Council NOTED the provisions made in the Annual Budget for Division A.
DIVISION B -  ROAD TRANSPORT & SAFETY  

The County Council NOTED the provisions made in the Annual Budget for Division B.
DIVISION C  – WATER SERVICES AND DIVISION E – ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES

The following queries were raised in relation to Division E
Councillor C. Keane queried the costs on moving waste to new facilities now that Kill Landfill had closed and how would the loss of income for use of the landfill impact on the budget.  
Councillor C. Keane queried the large increase in insurance costs and suggested that expenditure on raising environmental awareness should be cut and the additional expenditure be put into cleansing and litter services.  Councillors C. King and P Kearns supported this view in relation to cutting the budget for awareness and increasing the litter warden services budget.  
Ms P. Poole, Director of Environmental Services responded and 

clarified the situation in relation to the contract for street cleaning by outlining that the reduction in cost was due to a renegotiated contract rather than less cleaning being undertaken

The income from litter fines had also been reduced by 50% and the Member queried the use of the Probation Services in the area of cleansing. 
Councillor E. Coburn queried waste collection costs.
Councillor D. Looney queried the income and expenditure on derelict sites and felt that the budget on awareness and education should remain as it is and this was the only way to achieve any progress on this long term problem.  
This view was supported by Councillor W. Lavelle who spoke on the need for greater efficiencies in blackspots and a portable CCTV unit to tackle the problem of dumping.  The Member also queried the current street cleansing contract which was much cheaper than the pervious contract.
Councillor M. Corr congratulated the Litter Wardens and Cleansing Sections for the good job they did but pointed out that persistent dumping still continues in certain areas. 
Councillor Corr raised queries on the level of subsidy provided through the waivers and the income foregone to the Council as a result.  Director of Service Philomena Poole stated that it cost €3.4m to provide the waiver and added that overall the cost to the Council each day we collect waste would be €55,000 per day taking into account collection, treatment, disposal and levy.

Ms P. Poole, Director of Environmental Services responded to the other queries as follows:

· Impact of the closing of Kill Landfill: two providers to haul and dispose of waste (Bord na Mona and Oxigen) and the relevant waste would now be taken to both Cavan and Kildare as a regional contract.
· the costs associated with the awareness programme also included the cost of the Beautiful South Dublin Competition.  
· reduction in fines was directly attributed to the use of CCTV.  
· public realm scheme and the Croke Park Agreement would allow the Council to change the way it carries out its duties more efficiently. 
· a breakdown of the Probation Services costs versus Council cost could be made available if Members required it.  
Ms C. Henehan stated that the significant extra provision for insurance was due to two large claims which had progressed and were expected to be settled in 2011.

Mr Jim Walsh, Director of Economic Development reported that derelict sites are inspected regularly and where the Council cannot get agreement with the landowner the relevant Section 11 Notices are served.  There were 23 such notices served this year.
The County Council NOTED the provisions made in the Annual Budget for Divisions C & E.

DIVISION D – DEVELOPMENT MANAGEMENT & DIVISION F – RECREATION & AMENITY

The following queries were raised
Councillor W. Lavelle queried a sum of €90,000 allocated to business development and the Manager, Joe Horan reported that he intends to bring a Headed Item to the January Council meeting following consultation with the Corporate Policy Group in relation to this allocation and the stimulation of business within the County.

Councillor C. Keane queried the provision for miscellaneous expenses and  noted that no money had been provided for Parks in the Rathfarnham area.
Councillor E. Coburn queried the provision for advertising and promotion of Grange Castle and if better value for money could be gained. 

Councillor E. Coburn queried the provision for ground maintenance at the Camac Valley Caravan Park.  
Councillor Coburn queried if consideration was given to the possibility of Libraries purchasing on a National/Regional basis to achieve efficiencies.
Councillor C. Brophy queried the contribution to the Tourism Board which was responded to by Jim Walsh, Director of Economic Development. 

Councillor E. Tuffy queried the substantial reduction in relation to RAPID schemes and if this implied that the projects would suffer.  Mr B. Coman responded to the Members query.
Councillor S. Crowe queried the situation in relation to apprentices who were trying to finish their programmes, and asked the Manager if this issue would form part of the January Headed Item referred to earlier.

Councillor R. Dowds suggested that Library resources be increased in 2011 due to the increased Library Services activities. 
Ms T. Walsh, Director of Corporate, Libraries and Human Resources responded in relation to apprentices as follows:
· The Council is working with FAS on implementing the Redundant Apprentice Scheme which involves offering placements to both level 5 and level 7 stage apprentices. The Council will place 7 stage 5 apprentices and at least 5 stage 7 apprentices on a rolling placement programme for the durations as specified in the scheme [ 26 weeks Phase 5 and 12 weeks Phase 7]. The Council are awaiting details of suitably qualified individuals from FAS before progressing to placement stage. FAS have been contacted on at least 10 occasions in the last 3 weeks to progress this programme as the delay is on their side. The council are anxious and ready to proceed as soon as we receive the awaited details. 

· Miscellaneous expenses provision for Libraries was €5,000 in total.
Mr. J. Walsh Director of  Services responded in relation to 

· importance of promoting and marketing Grange Castle Business Park and the associated costs, the provision was made under guidance from the IDA in how to do this more effectively through upgrading signage.  
· Camac Valley Caravan Park provision intended to carry out essential upgrade and maintenance works.   
· miscellaneous expenditure comprises primarily a number of small items and a  €100,000 provision in related to the Golf Course.
The County Council NOTED the provisions made in the Annual Budget for Divisions D and F.
DIVISION G - AGRICULTURE, EDUCATION, HEALTH & WELFARE   AND    DIVISION H - MISCELLANEOUS SERVICES

The following queries were raised in relation to Division G
Councillor C. Keane queried the increase in Slaughterhouse costs and Ms P. Poole explained that the Council already provided services under this Division to Dun Laoghaire Rathdown and Fingal County Councils and under a new Section 85 Agreement recently approved by the Council it would now also provide the service to Dublin City Council.  The expenditure was fully recoupable from the other Councils.
The following queries were raised in relation to Division H
Councillor C. Brophy queried the increase in administration costs. Ms Clodagh Henehan explained the increases attributed to increase legal services.
Councilor C Keane queried the reduced training programme and conference provision recommending that a sufficient budget for in - house training be in place for both Members and Staff alike.
Ms T. Walsh, Director of Corporate, Libraries and Human Resources responded and confirmed a maximum combined training and development / conference budget of €122,200 in line with Circular Letter 02/10.
The County Council NOTED the provisions made in the Annual Budget for Divisions G and H.
Councillor Coburn raised a query in relation to how the Local Government Fund and Commercial Rates were allocated across the Divisions. She stated that there appeared to be a gap in documentation provided. Ms. Clodagh Henehan Head of Finance clarified that there was a typographical error in ancillary documentation for Table F and confirmed that this error  did not impact on the calculations in the statutory tables. Ms Henehan confirmed that the combination of Rates Income and Local Government Fund Income is correctly reflected in Table A,  the statutory  document put before the members for consideration, adoption of the budget and the ARV
Motion to amend the draft Budget:

At this point the following motion with supporting spreadsheet (on behalf of the Fine Gael group) was proposed by Councillor William Lavelle and seconded by Councillor Colm Brophy 
“That the draft budget as outlined in Tables A-F be amended as follows:

FIRSTLY, that in order to support local business and jobs that the proposed ARV for 2011 be reduced to 0.164 (from the manager’s proposal of 0.166) costing €1,506,000;

SECONDLY, that code B0405 be increased by €500,000 so that entire remaining balance for the Public Realm Transformation Initiative be expended during 2011;

THIRDLY, that codes E 0901 (burial grounds) & F0301 (open spaces) each be increased by €147,867 (total € 295,734), so as to provide for enhanced maintenance of burial grounds and landscaped areas (in particular along major roads) including through use of external contractors for grass-cutting as occurred up to 2008 (ref. Question 4, July 2010 Council meeting);

FOURTLY, that the budget be balanced by seeking savings totalling € 2,294,474, comprising 5% savings across service support and administration costs and 1.75% savings from other budget codes indicated on the attached spreadsheet; and cutting funding to Dublin Tourism (code D0501) by € 101,000”. 
In noting the divisional detail outlined in the spreadsheet attached to the motion the County Manager Joe Horan advised that there were elements pertaining to statutory provisions / non discretionary expenditure which couldn’t be addressed and that the spreadsheet contained some fundamental problems such as contra items, contributions to other bodies etc. which would not result in the savings envisaged in the motion, and would have the effect of reducing both income and expenditure. He also outlined the job cutting implications of the proposals as they may affect contributions towards running leisure and recreational facilities at a time when the Council was trying hard to keep front line staff.  These items were not raised by the members during the consideration of the individual divisions and would have required detailed responses as to their implications, including impact on income provisions. He reiterated that management had adopted a strategy which would consistently reduce management costs, and change roles of every staff member.   Emphasis was being placed on positioning staff efforts to fully support and deliver frontline activities, and to increase the focus on community development,  social inclusion and infrastructure development, maintenance and provision. 

A debate ensued. Due to the prevailing unprecedented adverse weather conditions some members expressed concern with continuing the meeting and there were other suggestions that this was placing pressure on the process for consideration of the budget. 

Mayor Maloney questioned why these proposals could not have been mooted at the appropriate time in the debate or during the many previous meetings held and offered to discuss the budget (since September). Other members including Councillors Corr, King, Tuffy, Crowe and Kearns contributed similar sentiments and opposition to the proposals while suggesting that such amendments were now being made in bad faith.
Councillors O’Connell, Looney and Lahart indicated that they required time to consider the proposals and sought the Manager’s response, while Councillor Dowds in acknowledging that there might be very notable proposals contained suggested that there were also some questionable ones and further time would be needed to consider their implications.

Councillor Gilligan acknowledged the Fine Gael group’s entitlement to propose amendments if they so desired and Councillor Kenny suggested that cuts could be made elsewhere eg to members conference budget.

Councillor Brophy placed on record that the Fine Gael group wanted full consideration of the budget and a comprehensive budget process.  He confirmed that the group did not look for a postponement of the meeting or for a shortened meeting to follow the budget consideration process, one of the Council’s most important annual processes.  He confirmed the Fine Gael group’s intention to try to protect frontline services as a result of their proposed €1.7m in cuts, suggesting scope for money to be found and also suggested multiple private sector redundancies in 2011 as a result of the Council’s proposals to reduce outsourcing / hire of contractors.  He rejected to any insinuation by the County Manager that the proposed amendments would result in job losses.
Mr Horan emphasized that it was untrue for members to state that the proposed amendments and cuts to the budget would have little or no impact on the running of the Council. He stated that he would be very happy to analyse the full implication of the proposals and provide a detailed response at an adjourned meeting if the members so decided, but had no doubt that the proposed amendments would most certainly result in job losses, changes and alterations to services and potential loss of grants as matching income had not been factored in the proposed adjustments tabled.

Councillor Coburn reiterated that what was being proposed was €1.5m reduction – an overall adjustment of 0 .6% of budget, and urged members to look at the facts and the figures, and opportunities being offered to make savings.
Councillor Lavelle indicated that the amendments did not come in bad faith and with no disrespect.  He suggested that the members had engaged in all aspect of the budgetary process and his side was now putting this proposal forward as follows:
· the overall alteration to the budget is less that 1% 
· no proposed cuts to numerous frontline services
· opportunity to support the local economy and local jobs 
· welcome opportunity to engage with Manager 

· no reason for emotion and a given right to put forward proposal 
Counter Proposal:

At this point Councillor King proposed a roll call vote to reject the Fine Gael motion and to adopt the draft budget as presented by the Manager.  This was  seconded by Councillor Corr. 
It was NOTED that members could not vote on a composite proposal and it was therefore proposed as follows by Councillor King, seconded by Councillor Marie Corr 
“to reject the proposed amendments as submitted by the Fine Gael Group” 

In accordance with Standing Order No 76 the Mayor adjudicated to take a roll call vote on the counter proposal to reject the proposed amendments.  In the interest of clarity and in advance of the taking of the Roll Call Vote  Meetings Administrator Mary Maguire clarified that a vote “for”  implied  rejection of the proposed amendments to the draft budget and a vote “against”  implied acceptance of the proposed amendments to the draft budget

A Roll call vote was taken as follows :

For (13)
Councillors Corr, Cosgrave, Crowe, Dowds, Duff, Kearns, Kenny, King, Looney, Maloney, McDonagh, O’Connell, Tuffy   

Against (9) 
Councillors Brophy, Coburn, Delaney, Gilligan, Keane, Keating, Lahart, Lawlor, Lavelle  
Absent (4)
Councillors Hannon, Jones, Ridge, Walsh

The Proposed Amendments to the draft budget was REJECTED

H2a)
ADOPTION OF THE ANNUAL BUDGET 2010

Having considered the proposed 2011 Budget in details the Manager recommended the ADOPTION of the Annual Budget 2011 and the following resolution, which was read by Ms C. Henehan Head of Finance was proposed by Councillor Eamon Maloney   and seconded by Councillor  Mick Duff.    :

“That the County Council ADOPT for the financial year ending 31st December 2011 the Annual Budget set out in Tables A to F”.
As there were no other proposals this Resolution was PASSED.
H2b)
TRANSFER TO RESERVES OF THE SUMS PROVIDED FOR VARIOUS CAPITAL PURPOSES

The following motion, which was read by Ms C. Henehan, Head of Finance  was proposed by Councillor  Eamon Maloney, seconded by Councillor Eamon Tuffy.
“That the County Council approves of the transfer to reserves of the sums provided for various capital purposes in the Annual Budget for 2011 as ADOPTED for the financial year ending 31st December 2011”.   


The Resolution was PASSED.

H2c)
DETERMINATION OF GENERAL ANNUAL RATE ON VALUATION FOR 2011
The following motion, which was read by Ms C Henehan, Head of Finance  was proposed by Councillor Eamon Maloney, seconded by Councillor Mick Duff
 “That the County Council DETERMINE in accordance with the Annual Budget as Adopted, the rate as set out in Table A to be the general annual rate on valuation to be levied for the financial year ending 31st December 2011 for the purposes set out in Tables A to F”.


The Resolution was PASSED.
The County Manager thanked the members for their contributions to the budget debate and reiterated proposals for 2011, including new ways of doing things with specific emphasis on the public realm.  He advised the Council of the need to address land pricing to make the county more competitive for promoting new business. He committed to work on a business survival project with business representatives as a way of decreasing the burden on local business. He committed to a study of all proposals put forward (although rejected) and to revert back to the members.

Mr Horan extended his appreciation to his Management team for their outstanding commitment to the Council and the provision of services.   He paid particular tribute to the Head of Finance Clodagh Henehan and her team for their enormous efforts during the budget preparation process and all the management team for their interaction with the elected members.    He acknowledged that there will be serious challenges in delivering this budget and as in previous years the staff will be proactive in monitoring income sources so that a deficit will not result at the end of 2011.
The party group leaders and their representatives including Councillors E. Tuffy, C. King, G. O’ Connell, G. Kenny, C. Brophy and T. Gilligan thanked the Manager, Head of Finance, Directors of Services and their respective staff for all the work in the creation of the budget, which they acknowledged as a good budget and for the ongoing support provided to them as public representatives throughout the year. 
In conclusion the members acknowledged the outstanding commitment to the provision of services and open roads during the prolonged period of unprecedented inclement weather conditions over recent weeks.

REPORT ON CORPORATE PLAN 2010 ACHIEVEMENTS
The report was NOTED.
FIN 10/2010 GENERAL PURPOSE GRANT ALLOCATIONS 2011
  The circular was NOTED.
  ROLLING CAPITAL PROGRAMME

The Programme was NOTED.
  The Meeting ended at 5.50 pm
Signed: ________________

            Mayor

Date: ​​​​​​​​​​​​​​___________________
PAGE  
1684

